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Meeting Notes Law Libraries Section: Standing Committee First Session

80. IFLA World Library and Information Congress, Lyon

IFLA Standing Committee on Law Libraries Section

Saturday August 16, 2014, 15:15‐17:45, Room Rhone 1 / Session 39, Lyon Convention Center

Chair: Claire Germain

Present S.C. Members:

Claire Germain, Marisol Floren‐Romero, Robert R. Newlen, Radu D. Popa, Pascal Sanz, Donna Scheeder, Edita Bačić, Sonia Poulin, Sarah (Sally) Holterhoff, Margo Jeske, Elizabeth Naumczyk. Observers: Karine Delvert, Anne Burnett, Claudio de Assuncho, Romina Garrido, Claudia Cuevas, Alejandro Munoz, Estelle Beck.
Absent S.C. members:
Valérie Alonzo, Jeong‐Kwon Cho, Angeline Djampou, Henning Frankenberger, Dominique Lapierre,  Virgina C. Thomas, Caroline Ilako, Ursula Bodecker, Lilia (Lily) F. Echiverri. Absent coresponding members: Pedro Padilla‐Rosa, Blair Kauffman, Yolanda P. Jones, John Bahrij.
1. Call to order and welcome
Claire Germain, IFLA Law Libraries Section Chair, welcomed all participants at the 1th Standing Committee meeting. A list of participants was sent around to all to fill out their contact information.
2. Introduction of attendees

The attendees, members of the Standing committee and observers, introduced themselves (all together 19 participants). Claire Germain recognized Pascal Sanz as a former Governing Board. Claire Germain also welcomed Donna Scheeder, IFLA president‐elect and said that Donna had done a lot for IFLA Law Libraries Section and that we were very  pleased that Donna will be one of the speakers at the Workshop for librarians in South East Europe which will be held in Split, October 2014. Donna also will be a keynote speaker at the opening ceremony of 39th Croatian Library Asociation General Conference. During the meeting Donna Scheeder talked about the IFLA trend report and changes in libraries and announced that on Thursday morning she will have a round table to discuss priorities about changes. Her presidential theme is Libraries: call for action at the national and local level. All participants wished Donna much success in her term as IFLA president. 
3. Approval of the agenda, last minute changes
The agenda was fully accepted.

4.   Report from the Secretary 
Claire Germain said that she had sent two SC minutes from the previous meetings (Singapore) submitted by Edita Bačić and then invited all SC members of the Law Libraries Section to send comments, additions or corrections. The draft minutes were approved. Marisol Floren-Romero will add a few small corrections to be sent to the secretary by e-mail.
After that, Edita reminded SC members that the Law Libraries Section for the first time sent an application for a small IFLA PC project Fund (Claire and Edita sent application form at the end of the last year) and in January, 2014 we received information that the Project proposal-- Open access to legal knowledge: workshop for law librarians-- was accepted /  IFLA PC Project code 1-48-1-14 /. In June and July we sent a PC Mid-year project report to IFLA about conducted activites: The Section sent a brief summary of the workshop objectives to all partners and we are still  in the planning process for the workshop ( SC meeting in Lyon).

5. Workshop for law librarians in South East Europe 
Claire Germain asked Edita Bačić to present the Workshop for law librarians, with the South East European Association of Law and related Libraries and the Croatian Library Association which will be held in Split within the annual meeting of the 39th Croatian Library Association General Conference:

Title of project: Open Access to legal knowledge – workshop for law librarians in South East European Region.  Split, October 15-18, 2014.  
The IFLA LAW Libraries Section aims to improve law librarianship in professional communities that do not have enough active law librarians. Such an environment exists in South East European region where we want to organize this workshop.

The IFLA LAW Libraries Section will have the opportunity with this pilot project to have more knowledge about the problems faced by law librarians and libraries in areas where access to legal information is not fully developed by modern standards. That will help in establishing a possible educational model for similar workshops, specially designed for advancement of law librarianship.  
The IFLA PC Project funds will help us secure speakers from developed professional backgrounds in the field of law librarianship and to cover travel and accommodation costs and to ensure that we can bring some participants from the South East European region and to cover travel and accommodation costs if they are not able to do so. For support of the law librarians and library association representatives from the region to participate at the workshop and costs of the keynote speakers travel and accommodation, we have 4.000 EUR. 

Information on other sources of funding for this project:
· Rental of the conference hall : Croatian Library Association

· Coffee break /refreshments for the Law Workshop participants provided by South East Association of Law and related Libraries
Workshop speakers: Claire Germain, Donna Scheeder and law librarians from Bosnia and Herzegovina will present: SEALL’s Recommendation on core competencies for law librarians.
6. Report from the Information Coordinator 
Sonia Poulin, information coordinator and Newsletter editor, edited the second issue of the Law Library Section Newsletter. During the past year, Sonia regularly updated the website. She put the new list of the Standing committee members, the minutes and the photo of the Standing committee members and she put up various announcements including the call for papers for Lyon. Claire thanked Sonia for all what she had accomplished in the past period although she was ill and very much engaged in her own work at home. Claire called on all members to cooperate with the information coordinator and Sonia added that she is very open to collaboration. Sonia also said that she already has some ideas about a marketing approach of editing web pages and she will do it as soon as possible, because due to lack of funds in the recent period she had to work much harder at her regular job.

7. Report from the Treasurer

Claire Germain pointed out that the Section does not have available a huge budget, but it is possible through new projects to seek funding from IFLA. Last year in Singapore we had a short discussion about this item.

8. Report from Working Group on Authentication
Members of the Working group on authentication: Sally Holterhoff and Marisol Floren
- Romero reported on their work.
9. Events in Lyon 2014

Claire Germain said that we have very interesting programs this year in Lyon and a lot of things to observe. Some of the sessions happened already this morning like Officers Training (Claire, Edita and some other colleagues were present) which was done this year as only one session instead of two which was IFLA practice for a long time. 
Claire Germain invited all SC members and observers to attend events in Lyon especially our Section program:
· Session 102. - How Safe is the Law? Authentication of Official Gazettes: Worldwide Report, with particular attention to the technical and practical aspects / law libraries with Government Information and Official publications, Library and Research Services for Parliaments with Infoemation Technology,    18 August 2014 13:45 - 15:45 / Forum 2
· Session 121. -  Access to law at the digital cross roads: Innovative solutions to complex challenges. / law Libraries Section with Parliamentary Libraries, Information Technology and FAIFE,  19 August 2014, 09:30 - 12:45 / Forum 1.
Claire said that our speakers are well-known experts worldwide.  Among them, we have a speaker of note, Martine Reicherts, for Session 102, which is devoted to authentication of digital information at the official level.  She was the Director of Official Publications at the European Union, but, just a few months ago, she was asked to become the European Union Commissioner for Justice, Citizenship & Fundamental Rights, a particularly prominent position at the EU.
Claire thanked to all involved in preparation of Lyon program, especially Pascal Sanz, Valerie Alonzo, Karine Delvert and other French colleagues, also Marisol and Sally on their work on choosing the speakers.  

Pascal Sanz informed all SC members about previous preparations for the Session 121 in collaboration with other sections and mentioned how it was important to have a call for papers because it was very good for the promotion of Law Libraries Section. It was also a good sign of democratic approach which was recognized by many of our colleagues  from around the world who submitted a number of papers (12). The Selection Committee selected 8 papers, but one of the colleagues reported later that it was not possible for him to find enough funds to come to Lyon although his paper was selected for presentation. Claire Germain thanked Pascal once again. 

After that Claire said how she was pleased that Sally Holterhoff was one of the presenters this year at the Poster Session 96 /18 – 19 August, Foyer Exhibition Hall, and she invited all to visit this session. Sally presented her poster with the title: Keepeng the Law Safe: Librarians Advocating for digital Authentication in the United States. 
The Second Law Library Section Standing committee meeting will be held on Tuesday, 19 August at 15:00 – 16:30 (Room Tête d’Or 1, Convention Center, Session 147) and Claire Germain invited all to participate.
10. Representation at other meetings
Claire Germain said that this year we have at IFLA some other important meetings and we need someone of SC members to represent Law libraries Section. One of them is  IFLA Standards. (Sun,17, August 12.15 - 13.30 Session 67).  Representatives from all IFLA professional units (Sections, Special Interest Groups, Strategic Programmes) should attend this session to take back ideas from, and information on, the new procedures manual to their Standing Committees. They are also welcome to bring suggestions for improving the manual or the procedures around the production and publication of IFLA standards. It doesn’t matter if your unit already manages a list of its own standards, or if it has never produced any, this session will have information and ideas for everyone. Marisol said that she will attend this meeting. Claire thanked Marisol and invited others to come.

11. Reception
Claire Germain announced the Reception for the Law Libraries Section which will be held on Monday, August 18. Claire said that SC members are very grateful to Karine Delvert, Valerie Alonzo and Pascal Sanz and other French colleagues for making all the arrangements for the reception which will be held in the Bibliotheque Municipale de Lyon – Part-Dieu. Karine and colleagues also managed to accomplish a major sponsorship from Lexis-Nexsis (cocktail party) for the reception:

· IFLA Law Libraries Section Reception / Réception de la Section des bibliothèques juridiques de l'IFLA. 18 August 2014.  18:00-20:00
Karine Delvert invited all members and other interested colleagues to join a cocktail party after the Lacassagne collection presentation. 

12. Planning programs for Cape Town, South Africa, 2015.

The general subject theme choosen for the 81st IFLA General Conference is: Dynamic Libraries: Access, Development and Transformation.
Sonia Poulin’s proposal for the program next year in Cape Town is to revisit the importance and the value of law libraries.  For instance, in her library, Alberta Law Libraries, one of the major stakeholders reduced funding to the library recently. Sonia Poulin also talked about social media. She looked at the knowledge management section and she says that we need common content. Among her two program proposals, the first one is on how libraries can be successful in transforming themselves and success stories, for instance, finding lawyers to explain that.

Such a session could be set up in collaboration with other sections and Robert R. Newlen will contact the Section for the Library and Research Services for Parliament.

After a short discussion, some members decided to have an additional meeting before our next session (Sonia, Margo) about Cape Town proposal. They will inform the Standing Committee at the 2nd SC meeting (Tuesday, 19 August).
Claire added that we have to finish this proposal by the end of September and asked for volunteers for the Call for Papers Selection Committee.
13. Newsletter
Sonia Poulin, information coordinator and Newsletter editor in collaboration with Claire Germain, edited the second issue of the Law Library Section Newsletter. She would like to publish three newsletters, one in October with conference reports, one in February and one in May or June with a mention of the conference papers. She urged all Law Libraries Section members to participate in Newsletter with their stories and reports. Claire Germain thanked Sonia and said that she thinks that we need more different articles in future Newsletter issues.
14.  Possible projects for 2014 -15.  
Claire Germain opened this agenda item and mentioned that we should consider for the future a variety of content, for example: the  use of social networking tools, e.g., Twitter, Facebook, LinkedIn, Blog & discussion list. Sonia Poulin also talked about Facebook and LinkedIn and she said that our Section needs to do more things even with possible projects to attract new members. 
15.  Recruitment of new members and publicity
Claire Germain recommended to all SC members to try to recruit potential new members in their national environment among colleagues that they already know from their national and regional associations. Claire also pointed out how it will be important for this purpose that each of Standing Committee members write something about Law libraries Section and publish that article at home in a national professional journal or newsletter.

16.  Committee on Standards 
Members of the Working group on Standards are: Sally, Pascal, and Marisol.  They will read the manual to find out what standards and what are best practices and then determine whether our section should work on the standard with other sections such as the government sections and official publications sections and the parliamentary library section. Also we will examine whether we should work on other standards. They will give progress report by Oct. 30
17. New business
No new business was presented.

18. Adjournment

The meeting was adjourned at  17:45.

Respectfully submitted by: Edita Bačić, secretary
